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Minutes of meeting held on Monday 27th August 2012

in the Hugh Miller Institute

Community Councillors Ronald Young (Chair), Julie Penwright, Vivienne Plampton, Anne Short, Gabriele Pearson, Bill Wall

Highland Councillors: David Alston, Craig Fraser
Community Council Minute Secretary: Jeremy Price

Police Representative: PC Darren Williams

Youth Representatives:  Paige Shepherd, Fraser Thompson

One member of the public was also present 

	Item
	Details
	Action

	1
	Chairman's Welcome 

Ronald welcomed everyone present to the meeting 

Apologies were received from Lynne Sproull


	

	2
	Approval of previous minutes

These were agreed as accurate subject to an amendment at 8.9

Proposed:  Julie Penwright  Seconded: Anne Short


	

	3

3.1

3.2
	Youth issues

Fraser gave a report on the summer programme which had gone very well and was booked quickly.  Young people from all over the Black Isle attended and some girls came from Africa to join the programme.

He referred to the repainting and redecoration of the shelter at the bus stop and those who were taking part in sprucing it up.  He said Stagecoach was going to fund the paint.


	

	3

3.3

3.4

3.5

3.6

3.7

3.8
	Youth issues

Paige referred to the Scottish Youth Parliament’s new campaign for same-sex marriage on equality grounds and that it is now planning its next topics.  The conference went well.

She asked if signs for the surgery could be installed in strategic places as she’d been asked by several people who had anecdotes of delivery drivers and ambulances getting lost.  Action: Jeremy to email HC [Sec’s note: done]

Paige also asked that thanks be recorded to Stagecoach for the extra 3 buses on Sundays which had made a huge difference to many people.  She’d already written to Steve Walker to thank him personally.

Fraser referred to a conference they had attended that afternoon about breaking down the barriers between the young and elderly through assistance in areas including technology – emails, etc.

Paige said that the multi-court behind Victoria Hall could not be used after dark, which was a shame in winter months, and asked if lights might be an option and bid for through the Middleton Trust.  David said that one of the conditions of use when it opened was that it did not have lights in case it had an adverse effect on neighbours.  Before taking this any further there needed to be a canvassing exercise on neighbouring properties and residents to see if there was any objection or support.  Paige will arrange this.

Paige said that she knew there had been complaints about youths on the roof of the Victoria Hall but wanted to point out that many of the incidents were people recovering balls from the court.  Ronald said that he accepted this but there were often more than one person up there and there was clearly a danger of doing so – people needed to be reminded of this as it was not likely that fencing could be put up around the court.


	JCNP

PS

	4

4.1

4.2

4.3

4.4
	Police Report

PC Williams referred to anti-social behaviour committed on an elderly man with a dog in the town.  The person responsible had been spoken to by police and he hoped the issue had been bottomed out.  There was an allegation of assault related to the incident being investigated.

He also referred to an incident of dishonesty and possibly robbery committed on a taxi driver in the town.  There is a positive line of enquiry being followed up on this.

A number of speed checks had been carried out since the last meeting in and around the town which will continue following the complaints.

Ronald congratulated Darren on completing the Nigg/Cromart swim!


	

	5

5.1

5.2

5.3

5.4

5.5

5.6

5.7

5.8

5.9

5.10

5.11

5.12

5.13

5.14

5.15

5.16

5.17


	Matters arising from previous minutes

(4.20)  Anne has not yet met with Wanda.

(6.2)  An update had not been received from the Stagecoach meeting.

(6.3)  Ronald has still to fit the catch to the gate and will do so.

(6.4)  Julie has met with Ricky McNabb and is awaiting his research on the details of SLAs within the contract re grass cutting/strimming, weed clearance, etc.

David pointed out that Mr McNabb has responsibility to monitor the contractors.  Up to now, we’ve been contacting Ian Hay so we need to ensure the right person is contacted in the future.  He said we should meet with the contractors’ managers themselves.  Julie will chase this up and get the details of the contracts and someone for the next meeting.

(8.2)  Anne reported that John Nightingale had ordered a fence to go around the area on the Links which would then mean the removal of boats, etc would be enforceable.

(8.3) Anne has written to Mr Phipps.

(8.4)  Craig said that the bins would be replaced in the next week or so.

(8.6)  Vivienne said that there had been discussions locally about a community commercial information sheet being inserted into the information brochure.  She will report back on progress.

(12.2)  David confirmed that £500 could come from the Cragie Urquhart Fund towards the Senior Citizens’ Lunch Club.  Vivienne said she would submit the necessary application for the other monies from the Common Good Fund and the Ward Discretionary Fund.

(12.3)  Julie has written to the Skateparks Association.

(12.3)  Gabriele reported that she had spoken with Kristina Dupar and it was no problem to include the news area for the community council.  This can be included on the first occasion we have news to report.  Gabriele asked if we could provide bullet points on what the council is currently involved in without providing too much detail.   Vivienne will speak with Plexus Media about the format of the site to provide more emphasis on the council.

(13.4)  Craig will be meeting with John Nightingale over the issue of the Reeds Park Loop.

(13.5)  Craig said the issue about the bushes around the old Rope Works was still outstanding.

(13.6)  Craig has produced a draft leaflet with information about local facilities and places to eat and drink.  He thanked Colin Dunn of Plexus Media for help with the graphics.  Julie said she would compare it with the existing maps.  It could go on the website when complete and checked.

(13.7)  The matter of the clean-up was still outstanding.

(13.9)  David reported that Ian Hay was off sick at present and he was arranging to meet Cameron Kemp regarding the issues surrounding Bobby and his use locally.
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	5.18

5.19

5.20
	(13.10) David said that the legs of the sign at Burnside had rotted.  He felt that the options were to leave the sign up until it falls down or have it taken down now.  Anne said that people use the sign frequently so suggested it was left.  Julie said there was capacity for more information around the town.  The issue was who financed the replacement boards necessary.

(13.14)  Julie said she had met Alex to obtain a quote for the work necessary on removing or cutting trees back around the Brae and Gaelic Chapel/Denny and what needed permission to work on.  Vivienne suggested Dietrich might know if grants were available to help with such things.  David made the point that we were approaching the 100th anniversary of the start of the Great War and there may well be more attention to war memorials and the National War Memorials Trust may offer some advice.

(14)  Ronald said that the building in Shore Street was not granted planning permission as a garage because of access onto the main road.  It was granted permission as a workshop, which is what is being constructed.


	JP

	6

6.1
	Gaelic Chapel

Craig has reported that Cameron Kemp is liaising with property services with a form of words which will allow the Gaelic Chapel to be transferred to a trust.


	

	7

7.1

7.2

7.3

7.4


	Review and update of community councillors’ portfolios

Gabriele reported that she was to attend another meeting of the Easter Ross Association of Community Councils if there was any issue to raise.

Julie said that the picnic benches had been erected in the park now and she was awaiting the invoice for them.

Julie said that Helen from the library had asked if more double yellow lines could be painted outside the library.  David said this was complicated in that it required a traffic order to do so and it was unlikely there would be resources to enforce it.  He said that Helen needs to refer the matter to her manager.

Ronald said he was meeting with John Porteous about a number of issues and would discuss sea defences with him at the same time.


	RY

	8

8.1


	Victoria Hall report

Vivienne read the details of the report (appendix A).  By way of comment, she reported that the takings from the Himalayan exhibition and sale were down 43% on previous years.  She said they believed this was due to a combination of the weather, the Olympics and the fact this was the third year running they had been and so many people locally had already seen their products.  She wondered if they would return next year, which would impact on the bookings for the hall.


	

	9

9.1
	Treasurer’s report

Vivienne went through the treasurer’s report (appendix B).
	

	10

10.1

10.2
	The Links – environmental health issues

Ronald said that a number of complaints had been made about the lack of toilet facilities on the Links this year.  The temporary seasonal facility had not been made available in order to upgrade the permanent toilets in Allen Square and this was the consequence.

There was a general discussion and it was agreed that more signs to the Allen Square toilets and information was the way forward in managing the issue in the future.  It was also agreed that to enforce the ‘no overnight parking’ byelaw was not a good idea as the Links attracts hundreds of visitors to the town annually.  The signs themselves were not expensive but posts need concreting in.  Julie said she would look into the matter.


	JP

	11

11.1

11.2

11.3

11.4

11.5

11.6

11.7

11.8

11.9

11.10
	Highland Councillors’ reports

Craig had updated the meeting earlier as he had to leave for another appointment.

He commented on the bus shelter and the state of the inner roof.  There was a short discussion about responsibilities and it was confirmed that the shelter was originally built as a sports facility.  Craig will chase up with the appropriate department in the Highland Council.

Craig asked about the old shed at the rear of the dairy in the High Street and wondered if it would be of use to Wanda and the youth groups.  He was informed this was part of Sandlilands House and this could not be done.

Craig said the toilets in Allen Square were looking better and a good job was being done there.

He reported that the Holly Tree in the Paye and bushes at the Byre were in the hands of Technical Services. [Sec’s note: work in Paye commencing Monday 3rd September]

Craig said that the fence around Townlands Park was currently being looked at and quotes being obtained to repair it.

He said that he’d been approached to consider whether ‘no parking’ signs and markings could be put in force around the benches by the Royal Hotel as parked cars and vans can spoil the view for those using the benches.  This was noted and will be taken into consideration by Council at the appropriate time.

Craig reported that many items on his environmental report were still outstanding (copy attached at Appx C) which he would be chasing up.

David reported that Community Transport Scotland (contact Sheila Fletcher) was looking at setting up community car schemes and wanted a contact on the council to discuss the matter with.  Julie offered to look into the matter and contact Sheila.

David said that the Ward Forum discussion was around the major road works scheduled on the Kessock Bridge from February 2013 for 4 months and then February 2014 for longer.  He said there would be a dedicated bus and HGV lane on the approach to the bridge and extra buses would be running to take traffic off the road.
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	12

12.1

12.2

12.3

12.4

12.5

12.6

12.7


	Correspondence

Ronald said he’d received a letter of resignation from the council from Helen Elliott.  In accepting it, he said it was a shame as Helen had put a great deal into the community through her efforts and formally recorded his, the council’s and the community’s thanks to her.  He asked for a letter to be sent on behalf of the council to this effect. [Sec’s note: done]

There was a discussion about what happens between now and the next election.  It was agreed that expressions of interest would be sought from the community using the website, the council notice board and other published notices.  Julie will arrange the appropriate advertising.

Sec’s Note:  Since the meeting the Constitution has been checked and it is reprinted at Appendix D.
Tennis Club:  Vivienne reported that she and Ronald had attended the meeting of the Tennis Club on 22nd August. There had been concerns about the funding from Dr Forth’s request and Vivienne had written a detailed response which was forwarded to the club and discussed with them.  Since then she’d had a letter from the club thanking her and Ronald for the detailed explanation as to the allocation and reallocation of funds.  The letter also gave details of the progress the club was making and asking if Council required the repayment of the fees paid out for planning permission for the court.

Council unanimously agreed that repayment of these fees was not necessary.

Jeremy reported that he’d received a message of thanks from Colin Dunn on behalf of the CAGS saying that the new deer fencing, gates and disabled access paving are now finished at the Cromarty Allotments. He asked to pass along our thanks to the Community Council for giving CAGS funding support from the common good fund. Without that, he said, CAGS could simply not have been able to complete these improvements.

He had added a news story about this, with credits, to CAGS’ website and also at the foot of their allotments gallery page. 
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	13

13.1

13.2

13.3

13.4

13.5

13.6

13.7

13.8

13.9

13.10
	Any other business

Items on the agenda  13 a), b) and d) had been discussed under other agenda items or did not require discussion.

Bright Spark response to objections:  It was noted that Bright Spark had responded to the objections to their proposed wind turbine development and the document is available on the eplanning section of Highland Council website.  It would appear that they had made assumptions that any locals who had not completed a Community Council survey form were therefor in favour or ambivalent about the development.  Some Councillors thought their overall response attempted to demean genuine concerns about this development.

Gabriele raised the issue of the potential of establishing a Black Isle Association of Community Councils.  There were seven others in the Ward.  David supported the notion but said it should be driven by the councils and not HC.  Gabriele and Julie will continue to push other councils for it.

Anne referred to a news item from the Ross-Shire Journal about cost-saving measures in the Highland Council.  A consultation will take place, launched in Dingwall on 1st October and on-line now, about lighting, clearing litter, pay, car park charges, green waste and other issues.

Julie said she’d circulated details she had received of a general licensing issue affecting Scotland and also an issue around planning of windfarms.

Ronald reported his delight that the gala was hugely successful and had managed to express his thanks to the organisers via the article in the Courier.  He asked that congratulations be minuted to everyone involved in the success of the day.

The downside for him was that the 14 swimmers crossing to Nigg to swim back had been charged for the trip, even though some had not taken any money for the fare, assuming it was a goodwill crossing.  Members agreed this did not appear to be in the spirit of the event and Ronald agreed to speak to the organiser of the event before considering sending a letter to the ferry management.

Other options were considered such as writing to the ferry owner in advance requesting free passage for swimmers or the use of the safety boats to take swimmers across.

Ronald also reported that he’d attended the school after an invitation to parents of P1 pupils to ‘take a parent to lunch’.  He said the event was brilliant – a great success and a great lunch, a real tribute to the idea and organisers (Highland Council catering department).  He said it brought back memories of his own school days and lunches!

Gail Rose had brought along a document "Visualisations for the Cromarty Windfarm Proposal", commisioned by Davidston Residents, for the community council to look at.  It was viewed after the meeting and no comment was made about it during the meeting.  It is available on the HC planning website to view publicly.


	GP/JP

	14
	Date of next meeting

The date of the next meeting was agreed as Monday 24th September 2012 at 7.30pm. 


	

	15


	Planning

Please Note: The Highland Councillors did not participate in any planning related discussions and left the meeting for this Agenda item

Gabriele apprised the meeting of one planning application for Seaview, 56 Shore Street combining two properties.  Councillors agreed to consider the application prior to the next meeting before deciding whether any comment needed to be made.


	

	
	The meeting concluded at 21.00 hrs after thanks from Ronald to all present.


	


Appendix A – Victoria Hall report
Cromarty & District Community Council

Committee Meeting 27th August 2012

Agenda Item – Victoria Hall Report

1. The Licence to Occupy Agreement is now complete. Countersigned copies from the Highland Council have been received and originals have been sent to Registers of Scotland who will formally register the deed. The Licence is for the period 1st April 2010 to 31st March 2016.

ACTION – No further action required. 

2. Victoria Hall finances remain stable and bookings for the winter period look healthy. Half year accounts will be presented to members after 30th September. Now that the Licence to Occupy has been completed the VHMC will now finalise a long term deal with Youth Cafe to secure their permanent presence at the Hall until 31st March 2016.
ACTION – Information only, no action required.

3. Repairs to front display light still not completed by HC. Schedule of works for repairs/maintenance of Hall is ongoing to include work to the Hall floor and renewal of Hall locks. The Youth Cafe TV aerial has been repositioned and repaired in an attempt to reduce ‘vandal temptation’.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

Vivienne Plampton

	Appendix B – Treasurer’s report

Finance Report – Cromarty & District Community Council 

Agenda Item No 9 - Treasurer’s Report 

Period:  26th July 2012 to 27th August 2012
General Income

Publications Income

 £                     138.00 

Less: 

General Expenditure 

Secretarial Services - August meeting

 £                       50.00 

Increase/(Decrease) in Accumulated Fund

£88.00

Fund Income

Proceeds from Jane Clunas' Gala Day stall for Bonfire Fund

 £                       75.50 

Donations for Lonna's Lights from Bakery Tin

 £                       13.00 

Less: 

Fund Expenditure

Increase/(Decrease) in Other Funds

£88.50

Net Assets

Accounts Receivable @ 27.8.2012

 £                     112.00 

Accounts Payable @ 27.8.2012

Bank & Cash in hand balances as @ 27.8.2012 
 £                14,387.74 

Total Net Assets at 27th August 2012

 £           14,499.74 

Comprising:

Community Council Accumulated Fund

 £                  2,656.88 

Provision for Guide Book reprinting

 £                       12.00 

Seaplane Plinth Fund

 £                     820.13 

Bonfire Night Fund

 £                     835.50 

Cromarty 2007 Fund

 £                     306.87 

Dr Forth’s Bequest Fund

 £                     261.29 

Monday Club Fund

-£                       34.00 

Play Equipment Fund 

 £                  9,545.57 

Lonna's Lights Fund

 £                       95.50 

 £           14,499.74 


	

	
	


Appendix C – environmental report, Cllr Fraser

27th August 2012-08-20

Update from Environmental visit with Ian Hay on 15th May 2102

O/S = Outstanding

· Lighting issues – e-mail sent to Stuart Bruce Done
· Blocked road gulleys top of Little Vennel and Church street these impact on the East Wing of Bellevue House and the Retreat both on Church street. O/S
· Blocked and damaged road gulleys Big Vennel and bottom of Big Vennel O/S
· Blocked road gully on High street by the top of Bank street O/S
· Other blocked road gulleys indicated in red O/S
· Down pipes at 50 Church street to have pipes added so rain water can empty into    Church street O/S
· Remove grey post on Shore street opposite street lamp number 6JR Done
· Remove grey post opposite Weatherglass House Done
· Remove the two grey posts at the car park look to have smaller info plate? Located on a wall at the car park? Done
· Potholes at the Post Office Bank street needs a proper hot tar patch O/S
· Potholes at the cemetery top of the Paye needs attention either filled, leveled or both O/S
· Bobby advised that there are potholes in Townlands Park that need attention these are further into Townlands Park not at the junction. O/S
· Allen Square loos – e-mail sent to Jim Holden property services O/S
· Ladys Walk – e-mail sent to Philip Waite planning and development officer ‘core paths’ O/S
· Damaged manhole cover outside Victoria Hall ‘health and safety’ could not remember which one it was but there are two manhole covers that need to be re-laid flush with the pavement to avoid trip hazard
The bus shelter at Victoria Hall needs to be repainted and inside roof made good.

The majority of the lamp posts need to be repainted.
Appendix D – vacancies on Community Councils

Should a vacancy or vacancies arise on a Community Council between elections:

• the Community Council must inform the named Highland Council officer.

• Subject to the following paragraph, should the vacancy or vacancies result in the number of elected Community Councillors falling below HALF of the maximum permitted membership, then such vacancy or vacancies shall be filled by an interim election which The Highland Council will administer.

• If the number of elected Community Councillors falls below HALF of the maximum permitted membership less than six months prior to a scheduled election then there will be no interim election at that time but the Community Council may continue to operate with the agreement of The Highland Council.

• For all other vacancies, the Community Council may fill the vacancy either::

a) through co-option provided the number of co-opted members does not exceed one third of the total permitted membership of the Community Council. OR

b) by itself undertaking an interim postal ballot as per the standard election procedure set out earlier.

 Co-option to Community Councils

• Notice of any proposed co-option of a member or members shall appear as an item on the agenda for the Community Council meeting which will be sent to all of the Community Council’s members at least 7 days prior to the meeting when the matter will be decided.

• Co-opted members must be eligible for membership of the Community Council in terms of paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of this Scheme.

• Members cannot be co-opted on to the Community Council except by a majority of no less than two thirds of the elected (general and interim) Community Councillors present and voting.

• Co-opted members shall have full voting rights, with the exception of voting on co-option of members, and will serve until the next round of elections (general and interim).

• The number of co-opted members may not exceed a THIRD of the total possible Community Council membership.

MINUTES APPROVED


 24th SEPTEMBER 2012
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